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MEMORANDUM 
 
 

TO:  Committee on Oversight and Accountability Majority Members 
 
FROM: Committee on Oversight and Accountability Majority Staff 
 
DATE: December 12, 2024 
 
RE:  Interim Update—U.S. Coast Guard’s Mishandling of Misconduct & Suppressed 

Reports  
 
This interim staff update on the Committee’s investigation outlines: how the U.S. Coast 

Guard (USCG) hid “Operation Fouled Anchor” from Congress; how it failed to address both 
historic and persistent sexual misconduct at the USCG Academy; and how USCG failed to help 
victims and hold perpetrators accountable.   
 
Background 
 

In June 2023, USCG contacted the House Committee on Oversight and Accountability 
(Committee) with a request to provide a staff-level briefing, as soon as possible.  This request 
was uncharacteristic in the urgency it conveyed.  During the briefing, high-ranking U.S. Coast 
Guard officials disclosed the existence of an investigation conducted by the U.S. Coast Guard 
Investigative Service (CGIS) dubbed, “Operation Fouled Anchor” (OFA), and revealed an 
imminent release of details of the investigate report by a national media outlet. This report and 
the investigation that led to it, though in the works for years, had been withheld from both 
Congress and the public by USCG.  

 
USCG claimed that OFA was a historical examination of sexual assault cases that took 

place at the Coast Guard Academy from late 1980s to 2006.1  Officials claimed this investigation 
was an effort to identify systemic failures of addressing sexual assault allegations and 
misconduct.  However, the origins of OFA painted a different picture—one started when an 
academy graduate alleged that a rape committed against her years earlier had never been 
investigated.2  USCG’s decision to keep this investigation hidden sparked immediate concerns 
from the Committee regarding USCG’s commitment to transparency with Congress and the 

 
1 Blake Ellis, Melanie Hicken, & Audrey Ash, Criminal investigation into Coast Guard Academy revealed years of 
sexual assault cover-ups, but findings were kept secret, CNN (June 30, 2023). 
2 Id. 
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reported allegations of misconduct—including but 
not limited to allegations of racism, hazing, 
discrimination, sexual harassment, sexual assault, 
or rape—between January 1990 and the present” to 
include relevant information from January 1980 to 
the present related to any allegation raised by any 
Service member, employee, or CGA cadet. 

X 

 
The June 11th letter to Commandant Fagan had requested “All draft versions of the 

Operation Fouled Anchor report, and the Accountability Transparency Review (ATR).” 
Following the letter, DHS Office of General Counsel (DHSOIG) informed the Committee that 
the draft versions of these reports were deemed sensitive and that the Department had discretion 
to deem any document that it wishes, “sensitive.” Following that discussion, the U.S. Coast 
Guard provided the draft documents to Committee investigators, in-camera, on June 25, 2024, 
but continued to refuse to meet the request outlined in the letter.  

 
  On September 17, 2024, an additional letter was sent by Chairmen Comer and 

Grothman to Secretary of Homeland Security, Alejandro Mayorkas, threatening the compulsory 
process should DHS continue to refuse to provide withheld materials.  Committee investigators 
are continuing to work with DHS to reach an accommodation to deliver these outstanding 
documents to the Committee.  

 


